10.06.2 CHAPTER  COMMUNICATIONS  &  REPORTS
Communication Within the Georgia Society
One of the challenges of an officer or chairman at the chapter or state level is to effectively communicate with the membership.  With chapters often covering several county areas and chapters spread across the entire State of Georgia, it can be difficult to keep abreast of the many accomplishments and activities of our members and society programs and to share this information among the membership.  Telephoning members and mailing information quarterly to a large, active, vibrant, ever-changing organization such as the Georgia Society Sons of the American Revolution is generally no longer feasible in order to maintain effective, timely, and cost-efficient lines of communication.

E-mail

E-mail and Internet web sites have become our primary means of mass communication.  Even chapter newsletters are seldom printed and mailed because of the cost and are now emailed or posted to the Internet.  Of course, electronic communications present their own array of problems – keeping an updated listing, determining everyone’s e-mail, trying to avoid nuisance notices, sending the same message to individuals repeatedly, and competing with the rest of the world using the same means of communication.
At the State level, the “general membership” listing of e-mails used by the State Secretary has grown to over 400 addresses.  This has become unmanageable for several reasons.  It can take considerable processing time to forward e-mails, even “good” e-mail addresses can be bounced back and require research to resolve the problem, and day-to-day reported changes by members in their e-mail servers make for a lot of administrative input.  This number is also significantly shy of the 1400+ members making up the Society, thus there is concern over whether even a simple majority of the members receive communications sent at the State level.  We know some chapters use a system to forward e-mails to their members, but we also know that some very large chapters have no system established or seldom forward e-mails.
Thus, every Chapter President must ensure that someone in their chapter is responsible for reviewing e-mails coming from the State Society and for determining which e-mails should be forwarded to which of their members.   Each Chapter must establish a network of e-mails for their membership.  The State Secretary will revise his practice of sending to the “400.”  He will maintain a variety of group e-mail addresses, such as one for all Chapter Presidents, one for State officers, one for chapter secretaries, etc., in order to try to direct, to the extent feasible, e-mails only to those with a need to know.  The largest e-mailing would be to the Board of Managers as a group.  If as Chapter President, you are not the best source to forward emails to your members, please advise the State Secretary of the person that should also receive the Secretary’s communications.
If your chapter does not have at least a 90 percent e-mail listing of your membership, you need to focus on expanding your list of addresses and capturing more of this information.  Yes, there are a few members that do not receive e-mail, and some may even ask not to be included even though they have an e-mail address.  You must address this at the local chapter level to determine how best to keep these members up to date on Society news.  Remember, if these members are also those that do not regularly attend meetings, placing a handout of e-mails or the State newsletter at the podium during meetings or making announcements about e-mails you received will not provide sufficient communication to them, and they become a major prospect for drops at the end of the year.
It is relatively simple to set up a group Internet address after typing it in once and saving it as a group address to forward e-mails to your membership with one click of a button.  Someone in your chapter will know how to do this. If you have any problem in this regard, please contact your Regional Vice President who may be able to make arrangements for help or training through another nearby chapter to set up such a network.  For a very large chapter you may want to divide your e-mail list among two or three members responsible for forwarding e-mails (A-L, M-Z).
It is also not necessary to send along every e-mail that comes your way to every chapter member.  It is usually a good idea to have two or three “group” Internet addresses, such as one for all members, one for officers (and/or chairmen), and one for other interested parties (local DAR and lineage and genealogy societies regarding meeting and grave dedications announcements for example).

Notes from the President
The Hornet’s Nest newsletter has served as a primary means of communication for the Georgia Society and will continue its important role.  However, its quarterly schedule puts some limitations on its usefulness, so it is important in our multi-program environment to provide for other means of timely communication to supplement information dissemination to the membership.  Special notices may also be sent from the State President.  
Chapter presidents should announce lineage workshops, fund raising events, upcoming special speakers, local genealogy events, and other information that could be of interest to other chapters to the State President for inclusion in special announcements.  This will also be a forum for up-to-date announcements by State committee chairmen of program changes announced by the National Society, notices of report deadlines, solicitation for committee membership, requests for special skills from the membership, etc.  
Quarterly BOM Reports

As part of our communication network, the method of chapter quarterly reporting to the Board of Managers (BOM) using the Americanism Scoresheet is not an effective means of communication given that most members do not download these reports and review them.  Also, the Americanism format does not capture lots of useful information important to our State officers and chairmen.  Therefore, a narrative format of the quarterly BOM report based on the type of information used in the Annual Chapter Report will be of more interest and more useful to the chapters and State officers and chairmen.  This format is in our online Source Book at Section 10.06F. Most of the first page of this form will not greatly change from quarter to quarter, so the report does not represent any significant increase in administrative duties.  More members will likely read your reports and we will all gain more information from this new format, and I always seek feedback on this process.
Some of the benefits to be derived from the new format are as follows:

· Quick reference to the chapter’s website address (if any), meeting site and times, and schedule of electing new officers 

· Recognition of long serving chapter officers

· Recognition of significant chapter anniversary dates regarding chartering and namesake recognition

· Opportunities to staff living history events at the regional and state level from member and family re-enactors and color guard participants

· Year-to-date statistics of a few major program areas to assist State Chairmen, State officers, and Regional Vice Presidents in their duties and to help in reacting to National Society requests for partial year program information
· Opportunity to report awards received and awards presented

· Recognition of speaker’s bureau and youth and adult outreach activity

As we become a more diverse, complex organization, moving into projects that require special funding and leading the way among the State Societies in new adventures, the need often arises for partial year or year-to-date statistics to make the Georgia Society or some of its chapters eligible for awards, recognition in the SAR Magazine, or external funding.  This is another major reason for the revised chapter BOM reporting format.

Hornet’s Nest Newsletter

While BOM reports will provide a variety of statistical data to us and an overview of your chapter activity, the newsletter is a more personal means of communication in which your individual members can be recognized, and more details of your activity can be related.  The newsletter is meant to be shared with the general public, DAR members, and prospective members to “brag” about our many activities and to highlight the most positive aspects of our Society.  It is our “magazine” approach to communication with its use of color photographs.

As such, you should not look upon submissions to the newsletter as “another report,” but as an opportunity for chapters to recognize your members and their deeds, for State chairmen to advertise all that their programs have to offer, and for State officers to promote and educate in their areas.  This is a great source for picking up new ideas and sharing your ideas with others.  Refer your relatives, friends, and prospective members to the newsletter on site.
Unlike other reports, we really have no limit on the amount of press we can offer any longer because it is posted on the State Society web site without printing and mailing costs.  Thus, here is the place to report not just how many JROTC medals you presented, but who presented them, to whom, when, and where.  This is the place to report a variety of news about your members – are they the national president of some other group, did they win a community award, or did they celebrate their 25th wedding anniversary?  Get some photos of your “unknown” members published!  Include a reference to your chapter web site in the newsletter for others to find you.
As Publisher of the newsletter, you should brag about your chapter, brag about your members, brag about your spouses, brag about your committees – tell the world how proud you are to be a part of the Georgia Society Sons of the American Revolution!  And, do the same thing by publishing your own chapter or committee newsletter!
